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Board of Regents 
Committee on Education Policy and Student Life 

 
Minutes 

Public Session 
 
The Committee on Education Policy and Student Life (EPSL) of the University System of Maryland (USM) 
Board of Regents (BOR) met virtually in public session on Friday, March 4, 2022. The meeting was convened 
at 9:31 a.m. Committee members present were: Regents Gourdine (chair), Beams, Gill, Gooden, Johnson, 
Oludayo, Smarick, and Wood. Regent Ellen Fish, Chancellor Perman, and Senior Vice Chancellor Joann 
Boughman were also present.  
 
The following were also in attendance on Zoom: Ms. Bainbridge, Dr. Beise, Dr. Bergen-Aurand, Dr. Bishop, 
Mr. Byrd, 
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New Programs 5-Year Enrollment Reviews, Fall 2017 – Fall 2021 
Dr. Antoinette Coleman, Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, presented this annual report to 
the Committee. New academic programs are reviewed annually for a period of five years. The Fall 2017 – 
Fall 2021 review comprises enrollment data for sixty-eight (68) approved new academic programs. The 
format for the review is standardized and includes the projected and actual enrollments for each program. 
The projected enrollments are derived from the program proposals approved by the Board of Regents and 
MHEC, and the actual enrollments are those achieved and reported each year by the programs. Programs 
that began reviews in Fall 2017, Fall 2018, and Fall 2019 reflect actual enrollments for the third year of the 
programs and beyond. The most recent programs in review, Fall 2020 and 
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These programs represent a fraction of the work happening at the institutions, within the USM Office, and 
in partnership with the aforementioned stakeholders. Details of the programs can be found in the board 
materials. 
 
Updates: Civic Education and Civic Engagement in the USM 
Dr. Nancy Shapiro, Associate Vice Chancellor for Education and Outreach, presented this report to the 
Committee. She reminded the regents that in 2017, EPSL charged a workgroup to make recommendations 
on civic education, civic engagement, and civic responsibility. That workgroup, chaired by then Regent 
Thomas Slater, reported out the following recommendations: 

1. Foster an ethos of civic engagement and participation across all parts of all institutions and 
throughout the educational culture. 

a. Encourage Carnegie Community Engagement classification for all USM institutions. 
b. Encourage voting by using the National Study of Learning, Voting and Engagement data to 

document and assess progress toward higher voter participation from each institution.  
c. Consider the development of a “badge” to designate student level competencies in civic 

learning and democratic engagement. 
 

2. Identify civic literacy as a core expectation for all students. 
a. Expand opportunities for service/action learning for undergraduate students in all majors 

to engage in real world applications of their learning through coursework and community 
leadership programs. 

b. Expand opportunities for civic learning and engagement for graduate students as it applies 
to their programs of study. 

c. Align civic learning/democratic engagement goals with Carnegie Community Engagement 
standards, and have institutions report progress toward agreed upon goals. 

d. 


